UMS System Libraries Circulation Heads Meeting
November 8, 2008 10 a.m. – 2 p.m.

Board Room, Bangor Public Library

1.  Introductions

Jerry Lund (UMO), Barbara Higgins (BPL), Nancy Fletcher (UMPI), Kathleen Spahn (PPL), Ed Moore (USM), Casandra Fitzherbert (USM), Judith Clarke (UMA), Janet Babb (OCLS), Jenny Beal (USM-L/A), Andrea Thorne (UCB), Greg Stowe (LAW), Julie Clark (LEG), Janet Brackett (UMF), Jonathan Williams (System), James Jackson-Sanborn (InfoNet).  By polycom: Marianne Thibodeau (UMM), Sofia Birden (UMFK), Debra Durkin (UMFK).
2. Approval of minutes

In item #4: when searching Millennium by PeopleSoft number, use the letter f as a prefix, not the letter r.
The minutes were accepted with this correction.

3. New Business

A. Jonathan introduced James Jackson-Sanborn, who is the new manager of Maine InfoNet.  James is available to answer programmatic questions about InfoNet (Jonathan will answer technical questions).  James reported that the UMS contract with Innovative (III) is still being negotiated, and that things look much more favorable than they did at first.  One of the major issues that is still under discussion is the ability to add more members to some groups (SOLAR, MINERVA).

B. James also reported that the search for a new systems librarian at the state level has been suspended at least until the end of the year because of a state hiring freeze.  This position would have provided support primarily to SOLAR and MINERVA; in the meantime, they will be hiring some student help to handle routine tasks.

C. James reported that the downloadable audio books project from Overdrive is moving along; they are collecting partner information until November 24, and then will begin building the collection.  Patron access is planned for January or February 2009.  Staff in participating libraries will be trained to help patrons with these items.  The product will integrate with the current circulation system, and will manage holds, wait lists, etc.  The download period will probably be 7 days (the other option is 14), and there will be a 3-item limit per patron.  At the end of the download period, the content automatically expires from the patron’s computer (but not from an MP3 player or disk, if patron has burned it to a cd, which is legal under the agreement with Overdrive).  Books that are currently “checked out” to one patron are not available to others for the entire period; there is no early “check in;” the book remains unavailable to others for the entire download period.  It will be possible to obtain statistics about the number of downloads, and the number of patrons using the service. 
Sofia asked if there would be a core collection.  The answer was no; we’re starting from scratch, and will probably need to have a collection development policy.  There are currently 40 or more libraries signed up, and about $19,000 in membership fees collected. 

Casandra asked who would do the collection development.  This is to be determined.  The committee will include a representative from the school libraries, public libraries, and two from URSUS libraries (probably to include Deb Rollins).  There will not be a core academic collection; it will probably be mostly popular fiction and foreign language titles.

D. Multi-user cards:  Janet Babb reported that these are being used by more people now, and many are not happy that they have to keep track of multiple barcodes.  Unfortunately, at the present time, Millennium doesn’t have the capability to allow multiple campus entries for one patron in the authentication table.  It might be possible at a later time.  The question was raised about the possibility of providing access to all databases to students who are taking classes at more than one campus, but this would clearly violate licensing agreements with database vendors.  Jonathan explained that re-writing the authentication program is a complicated process and that there is no in-house expertise to do this.  He is interested in pursuing this option at some point, but it would have to be prioritized and funded.  

Other suggestions included: 1. asking III to reconfigure Millennium to allow the option for multiple p-types in a single patron record. (Jonathan can submit an enhancement request for this, but he isn’t convinced that it will solve the problem.  It isn’t clear how other consortia are handling this.) 2. Making multi-user cards valid for checking out books (they are currently only for database access).  3. Issuing a card for each campus where a student is taking classes.  (This might work in some cases, but will not work with the one-card system in use at USM and some other campuses.) 4.  Keeping things as they are for borrowing (even though the loan rules are not as advantageous when borrowing from other “non-home” libraries) and looking into a fix for database access.  5.  Negotiating with vendors to allow access by all UMS students to all databases . . . this is unlikely to happen because it would substantially change the head count and/or FTE numbers that vendors base their prices on.
E. Revision of the Circulation Manual: Janet Babb pointed out that recent changes in the fine policy and structure means that the circ policy manual is no longer accurate.  It was decided to form a subcommittee to redraft the manual.  The subcommittee includes Jonathan Williams, Jerry Lund, Ed Moore, Janet Babb, and Janet Brackett.

F. How to handle billed items when a student transfers from one UMS campus to another.  Do we put a message in the new patron record?  Do we merge old record into new record?  (This could only be done if the old record no longer has a current extract date.)  Is it possible to merge old records with SS#s with new records with PeopleSoft numbers?  How far back do we want to go?  It was decided that we try merging these records for a while (a year) and see how it works.  Before we do this, however, it will be necessary to create a policy and procedure document so that the practice is consistent from one library to another.  The committee named in 3E (above) will draft a policy and procedure document to address this.
G. As a related question, Marianne asked if we should be putting PeopleSoft holds on students from other campuses.  The reality is that different campuses are handling PeopleSoft holds in different ways.  UMPI, UMF, UMM have access to PeopleSoft to place holds on student records (although it might not be possible to do that across campuses); Orono sends their information to the Bursar’s office; USM and UMFK send information to their Business Office.  At UMF, holds are placed on records of UMF students who owe money for anything, regardless of whether it’s for a UMF-owned item or an item owned by another library.  This isn’t done at all campuses. No consensus was reached on this; more discussion is probably necessary.  (If there was a consensus, I missed it . . . please correct me here if we did actually reach a conclusion.  Thanks – Janet from UMF)
H. The new OPAC.  Greg reports that some students are unhappy with the new URSUS interface.  Specific concerns included the necessity of re-typing search terms if you switch from keyword searching (the default) to title searching.  Jonathan thought it might be possible to address this particular issue.  It was also noted that the interface to MaineCat isn’t intuitive.  Would it be possible to make it more obvious to patrons that they can use MaineCat when URSUS items are not available?  Jonathan indicated that he might be able to make a change that will help with this, either by moving the MaineCat button to a more prominent location or by adding a sidebar to direct patrons to MaineCat.  He won’t make this change during the semester.  He also wondered if it was possible to have requests go directly to MaineCat in cases where URSUS copies were all in use but there was an available copy in MaineCat (if there was no available MaineCat copy, the request would go into the queue for the first copy returned, as it does now).
I. On a related matter, Marianne asked if requests from URSUS patrons that come through as MaineCat requests should be processed as a MaineCat (InnReach) requests or as URSUS requests.  The general consensus was that the lending library should process them as InnReach requests; because there is no virtual record created, they automatically convert to URSUS requests when they are checked in at the patron’s home library.  Statistics are (probably) counted as URSUS statistics.
J. Several people reported that URSUS courtesy notices are tagged as spam by some email providers.  Portland Public Library had to have this fixed with Hotmail accounts.  This happens at the IP level when one IP address generates a lot of traffic to multiple email addresses.  (I kind of lost the thread here . . . what exactly is it that we need to do if this happens?)

K. Changing the hold model so that requests are always sent to the local library first.  Jonathan indicated that currently, if the pick-up library owns a copy of a requested book, it sometimes doesn’t get paged.  He wants to switch to a bibliographic hold (not the same as the title-level hold) so this will not happen.  The only difference is that the patron will not know which library is filling the hold; all the back office functions will remain exactly the same, and the hold will still transfer to another library if the first library opts not to fill it.
L. Barbara Higgins asked if we could alter the “drop hold” notice #125.  The situation for which it was originally created no longer exists, and altering it would allow BPL to use it for something else.
M. Barbara also brought up the loan period for AV materials (audio books) and new books for MaineCat borrowing.  There are two available options: one week or four weeks.  Barbara prefers four weeks.  This would affect audio books only, not music CDs, and would use the same loan rule as other MaineCat loans.
N. Nancy asked if libraries were lending other AV materials (VHS, DVDs, CDs).  Some are, some are not.  Some (including UMF) will eventually designate some as requestable, but will keep others for local use only.
O. CDL/Velocity Express.  Some locations are experiencing difficulty with pick-up and delivery.  In some cases, patrons are not receiving books until after the due date has passed (in one case, a patron was actually billed for a book before she received it.)  A number of people reported that sealed bins (containing items for only one library) are being opened so that additional envelopes can be added.  This might explain why things are being lost.  There are (or should be) concerns about breach of confidentiality in cases like this, since the books contain paging slips with the patron’s name and address. 
It is important to document specific cases of lost and/or delayed books, especially the specific routes involved.  Barbara suggested running in-transit lists to identify which items have been “en route” for too long.  This will not include items missing from sites and centers because those are already checked out and are not set to “in-transit” before they are returned.  Janet Babb will send the sites and centers amended log sheets that include the date due as well as the date the item was received at the center.  Marianne noted that sometimes items are sent to the patron’s home library instead of the designated pick-up library (when these are different).
The next meeting is tentatively scheduled for Friday, April 10.
